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	“I counsel thee to buy of me
gold tried in the fire,

that thou mayest be rich; and white raiment that thou

mayest be clothed, and that the shame of thy nakedness do

not appear; and anoint thine eyes with eye-salve, that

thou mayest see.”—Rev. iii. 18.

I. Of the Little
Knowledge of God There is in the World.

What men stand most in need of, is the
knowledge of God. They know, to be sure, by dint of reading, that
history gives an account of a certain series of miracles and marked
providences; they have reflected seriously on the corruption and
instability of worldly things; they are even, perhaps, convinced
that the reformation of their lives on certain principles of
morality is desirable in order to their salvation; but the whole of
the edifice is destitute of foundation; this pious and Christian
exterior possesses no soul. The living principle which animates
every true believer, God, the all and in all, the author and the
sovereign of all, is wanting. He is, in all things, infinite—in
wisdom power and love,—and what wonder, if everything that comes
from his hand should partake of the same infinite character and set
at nought the efforts of human reason. When He works, his ways and
his thoughts are declared by the prophet to be as far above our
ways and our thoughts as the heavens are above the earth (Isaiah
iv. 9). He makes no effort when He would execute what He has
decreed; for to Him all things are equally easy; He speaks and
causes the heavens and the earth to be created out of nothing, with
as little difficulty as he causes water to descend or a stone to
fall to the ground. His power is co-extensive with his will; when
He wills, the thing is already accomplished. When the Scriptures
represent Him as speaking in the creation of the world, it is not
to be understood as signifying that it was necessary that the word
of command should issue from Him, in order that the universe he was
about to create should hear and obey his will; that word was simple
and interior, neither more nor less than the thought which he
conceived of what He was about to do and the will to do it. The
thought was fertile, and without being rendered exterior, begat
from Him as the fountain of all life, the sum of the things that
are. His mercy, too, is but his pure will; He loved us before the
creation of the world; He saw and knew us, and prepared his
blessings for us; He loved and chose us from all Eternity. Every
new blessing we receive is derived from this Eternal origin; He
forms no new will respecting us; it is not He that changes, but we.
When we are righteous and good, we are conformable to his will and
agreeable to Him; when we depart from well doing and cease to be
good, we cease to be conformable to Him and to please Him. This is
the immutable standard which the changeable creature is continually
approaching and leaving. His justice against the wicked and his
love towards the righteous are the same thing; it is the same
quality that unites Him to everything that is good, and is
incompatible with everything that is evil. Mercy is the goodness of
God, beholding our wickedness and striving to make us good;
perceived by us in time, it has its source in the eternal love of
God for his creature. From Him alone proceeds true goodness; alas!
for that presumptuous soul that seeks it in itself! It is God’s
love towards us that gives us everything; but the richest of his
gifts is that we may love Him with that love which is his due. When
He is able by his love to produce that love in us, He reigns
within; He constitutes there our life, our peace, our happiness,
and we then already begin to taste that blissful existence which He
enjoys. His love towards us is stamped with his own character of
infinity: it is not like ours, bounded and constrained; when He
loves, all the measures of his love are infinite. He comes down
from Heaven to earth to seek the creature of clay whom he loves; He
becomes creature and clay with him; He gives him his flesh to eat.
These are the prodigies of Divine love in which the Infinite
outstrips all the affection we can manifest. He loves like a God,
with a love utterly incomprehensible. It is the height of folly to
seek to measure infinite love by human wisdom. Far from losing any
element of its greatness in these excesses, He impresses upon his
love the stamp of his own grandeur, while He manifests a delight in
us bounded only by the infinite. O! how great and lovely is He in
his mysteries! But we want eyes to see them, and have no desire to
behold God in everything.

II. Of the Necessity of
Knowing & Loving God.

It is not astonishing that men do so little for
God and that the little which they do costs them so much. They do
not know Him; scarcely do they believe that He exists; and the
impression they have is rather a blind deference for general
opinion than a lively and distinct conviction of the Divinity. They
suppose it is so, because they do not dare to examine, and because
they are indifferent in the matter, their souls being distracted by
the inclination of their affections and passions for other objects;
but their only idea of Him is of something wonderful, far off and
unconnected with us. They think of Him as a stern and powerful
Being, ever making requisitions upon us, thwarting our
inclinations, threatening us with great evils, and against whose
terrible judgment it behooves every one to be on his guard. Such is
the inward thought of those who think seriously about religion, and
their number even is small enough. “He is one who fears God,” say
they; and in truth such an one fears only, but does not love; as
the child is in awe of the master who punishes him, or as the
servant is in dread of the blows of one whom he serves from fear,
and of whose interests is he utterly regardless. Would he like to
be treated by a son or a servant as he treats God? It is because
God is not known; if He were known, He would be loved. God is love, says the apostle John (1 John iv. 8,
16); he who loves Him not, does not know Him, for how could we know
love without loving it? It is plain, then, that all those who have
hitherto only feared God, have not known Him.

But who shall know Thee, O! my God? He who
shall seek with his whole heart to know Thee, who shall know
himself with approbation no longer, and to whom all that is not
Thou shall be as though it were not! The world cannot receive this
saying because it is full of self, and vanity, and lies, and is
empty of God; but I trust that there will always be souls hungering
for God, who will relish the truth which I am about to set
forth.

O my God! before Thou madest the Heavens and
the earth, there was none other but Thee. Thou wert, because of thy
years there was no beginning; but Thou wert alone. Out of Thee
there was nothing, and Thou did’st rejoice in this blessed
solitude; Thou are all sufficient in Thyself, and thou hadst no
need of anything out of Thyself, for none can give unto Thee, and
it is Thou that givest to all by thine all-powerful word, that is,
by thy simple will. To it, nothing is difficult, and it doeth
whatsoever it will from its own labor. Thou didst cause that this
world, which was not as yet, should begin to be; not as the workmen
of the earth, who find the materials for their work ready made to
their hands, and whose art consists in bringing them together, and
arranging them by slow degrees in the requisite order; Thou didst
find nothing ready made, but didst create all the materials for thy
work. It was to nothing that Thou didst say, “Let the world be,”
and it was. Thou didst only speak and it was done.

But why didst Thou create all these things?
They were all made for man and man was made for Thee. This is the
order which is of thine appointment, and woe to him who inverts it,
who would that all should be for him and shuts himself in self! He
breaks the fundamental law of creation.

No! Lord, Thou canst not yield the essential
prerogatives of a creator; it would degrade Thee. Thou canst pardon
the guilty soul that has warred against Thee, because Thou canst
fill it with thy pure love; but thou canst not cease to be at
variance with the soul which refers all thy gifts to itself, and
refuses to embrace Thee as its Creator with a sincere and
disinterested affection. To have no feeling but fear, is not to
refer to itself to Thee, but on the contrary, to think of Thee
solely with reference to self. To love Thee with a single eye to
the good Thou canst bestow, is not to lose one’s self in Thee, but
to lose Thee in self! What then must be done in order that we may
be lost in Thee? We must renounce, forget and forever lose sight of
self, take part with Thee and shine, O God, against ourselves and
ours; have no longer any will, glory or peace, but thine only; in a
word, we must love Thee without loving self except in and for
Thee.

God who made us out of nothing, re-creates us,
as it were, every moment. It does not follow that because we were
yesterday, we shall of course be to-day; we should cease to exist
and return into the nothingness out of which He formed us, did not
the same all-powerful hand prevent. Of ourselves we are nothing; we
are but what God has made us, and for so long time only as He
pleases. He has but to withdraw the hand that sustains us and we
plunge into the abyss of annihilation, as a stone held in the air
falls by its own weight when its support is removed. Existence and
life, then, are only ours because they are conferred by God.

There are blessings, however, of a purer and
higher order than these; a well-ordered life is better than life;
virtue is of higher price than health; uprightness of heart and the
love of God are as far above temporal goods as the heavens are
above the earth. If then these lower and baser gifts are held only
through the mercy and at the pleasure of God, with how much more
reason must it be true of the sublime gift of his love!

They know Thee not, then, O my God, who regard
Thee as an all-powerful Being, separate from themselves, giving
laws to all nature, and creator of everything which we behold; they
know Thee but in part! they know not that which is most marvelous
and which most nearly concerns thy rational creatures! To know that
Thou art the God of my heart, that Thou there doest what pleaseth
Thee, this it is that elevates and affects me! When I am good, it
is because Thou renderest me so; not only dost Thou turn my heart
as pleaseth Thee, but Thou givest me one like thine own! It is
Thyself that Thou lovest in me; Thou art the life of my soul as my
soul is the life of my body; Thou art more intimately present to me
than I am to myself; this I, to which I am so attached and which I
have so ardently loved, ought to be strange to me in comparison
with Thee; Thou art the bestower of it; without Thee it never would
have been; therefore it is that Thou desirest that I should love
Thee better than it.

O incomprehensible power of my Creator! O
rights of the Creator over the creature which the creature will
never sufficiently comprehend! O prodigy of love which God alone
could perform! God interposes himself as it were, between me and
myself; He separates me from myself; He desires to be nearer to me
by his pure love than I am to myself. He would have me look upon
this “me” as a stranger; He would have me escape from its walls,
sacrifice it whole to Him, returning it absolutely and
unconditionally to Him from whom I received it. What I am ought
certainly to be less precious to me than He by whom I am. He made
me for himself and not to be my own; that is, to love Him and to
will what He wills, and not to seek my own will. Does any one feel
his heart revolt at this total sacrifice of self to Him who has
created us? I weep for his blindness; I compassionate his bondage
to self, and pray God to deliver him from it, by teaching him to
love Him above every other object.

O my God! in these souls, offended at thy pure
love, I behold the darkness and rebellion resulting from the fall!
Thou didst not make man’s heart will this monstrous passion of
appropriation. The uprightness wherein the scriptures teach us he
was originally created consisted in this, that he had no claim upon
himself but acknowledged that he belonged to his Creator. O Father!
thy children are sadly changed, and no longer bear thine image!
They are enraged, they are discouraged when they are told they
should belong to Thee as Thou belongest to Thyself! They desire to
reverse this holy order, and would madly raise themselves into
Gods; they desire to be their own, to do everything for self, or at
least, to surrender themselves with certain reservations and
conditions, and for their own advantage. O monstrous usurpation! O
unknown rights of God! O the ingratitude and insolence of the
creature! Miserable nothing! what hast thou to keep for thyself!
What hast thou which belongs to thee? What hast thou which did not
come from on high, and ought not to return thither? Everything,
yea, even this I which would divide with God his gifts, is a gift
of God, and was only made for Him; everything within thee cries out
against thee and for thy Creator. Be still, then, thou who, having
been created, wouldst deny thy Creator, and surrender thyself
wholly to Him.

But alas! O my God! what a consolation is it to
know that everything within as well as without me, is the work of
thy hand! Thou art ever with me. When I do wrong, Thou are within
me, reproaching me with the evil which I do, raising within me
regrets for the good which I abandon, and opening to me thine arms
of mercy. When I do good, Thou inspirest the desire, and doest it
in me and with me; it is Thou who lovest good and hatest evil in my
heart, who sufferest and prayest, who doest good to the neighbor
and givest alms: I do all these things but by thy means; Thou
causest me to do them; it is Thou who puttest them in me. These
good works, which are thy gifts, become my works; but they do not
cease to be thy gifts; and they cease to be good works if I look at
them for a moment as emanating from myself, or if I forget that
they are good only because they come from Thee.

Thou, then, (it is my delight to believe it!)
art incessantly working within me; there Thou laborest invisibly
like a miner in the bowels of the earth. Thou doest everything and
yet the world beholds Thee not, attributes nothing to Thee; and
even I myself wandered everywhere vainly searching for Thee outside
of myself; I ran over all the wonders of nature that I might form
some conception of thy greatness; I asked thy creatures of Thee and
not once thought of finding Thee in the depths of my heart where
Thou hadst never ceased to dwell. No, O my God! it is not necessary
to descent into the depths nor to pass beyond the seas; it is not
necessary to ascend into the heavens to find Thee; Thou art nearer
to us than we are to ourselves.

O my God! who art at once so great and so
condescending, so high above the heavens and so accommodating to
the misery of the creature, so infinite and so intimately enclosed
in the depths of my heart, so terrible and so lovely, so jealous
and so easy to be entreated of those who converse with Thee with
the familiarity of pure love, when will thy children cease to be
ignorant of Thee? Where shall I find a voice loud enough to
reproach the whole world with its blindness, and to tell it with
authority all that Thou art? When we bid men look for Thee in their
own hearts, it is as though we bade them search for Thee in the
remotest and most unknown lands! What territory is more distant or
more unknown to the greater part of them, vain and dissipated as
they are, than the ground of their own hearts? Do they ever know
what it is to enter within themselves? Have they ever endeavored to
find the way? Can they even form the most distant conception of the
nature of that interior sanctuary, that impenetrable depth of the
soul where Thou desirest to be worshipped in spirit and in truth?
They are ever outside of themselves in the objects of their
ambition or of their pleasure. Alas! how can they understand
heavenly truths, since, as our Lord says, they cannot even
comprehend those which are earthly? (John iii. 12.) They cannot
conceive what it is to enter within themselves by serious
reflexion; what would they say if they were told bid to come out of
themselves that they might be lost in God?

As for me, my Creator, I shut my eyes to all
exterior things, which are but vanity and vexation of spirit,
(Eccles. i. 14, ) that I may enjoy in the deepest recesses of my
heart an intimate companionship with Thee through Jesus Christ thy
Son, who is thy Wisdom and Eternal Understanding. He became a child
that by his childhood and the folly of his cross, he might put to
shame our vain and lying wisdom. Cost what it may, and in spite of
my fears and speculations, I desire to become lowly and a fool,
still more despicable in my own eyes than in those of the wise in
their own conceit. Like the apostles, I would become drunk with the
Holy Spirit, and be content with them to become the sport of the
world.

I find Thee everywhere within. It is [...]
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